
Faculty Senate

Friday, January 19, 2007
Battle Mountain – BM1; Elko –GTA 130; Ely –GBC 112;

Pahrump – PVC 124; Winnemucca –GBC 109

Members Present: Anderson, Pat;  Baker, Stephen; Barton, Richard; Benson, Tracy; Bolinder, Dale;  Bruno, Caroline; Byrnes, Julie: Chaffin, Amy;  Charlebois, Wendy; Cox, Jeff;   Dannehl, Karen;  Delaney, Cynthia;  Ellefsen, David;  Elithorp, James; Elmore, Diane; Emerson, Judy;  Estes, Heather;   Friez, Dorinda; Ford, Carol; Fox, Patty;  Goicoechea, Genie;  Gonzales, Danny; Griffith, Dale; Hannu, Robert;  Heberer, Garry;  Hofland, Bonnie;  Howell. Teresa;  Hyslop, Cindy; Hyslop, Larry;  Jameson, Michael; Jones, Patty;  King, Janice; Klem, Peter;  Laxalt, Kevin; Larson, Jay;  Licht, Jon;  Martin, Karen; McCarty, Lora; Miller, Kara;  Moore, Dorothy;  Moore, Janie;  Mowrey, Karen; Murphy, Bret;  Negrete, Sarah; Newman, John;  Nickel, Ed;  Puccinelli, Margaret; Ray, Mary;  Rice, John; Shaw, Joyce;  Skivington, Gretchen;  Smith, Phil; Tenney, Glen;  Thomson. Star;  Uhlenkott, Linda;  Wallace, Bea;  Wallace, Squy;  Walsh, Eric;  Warren, Pat;  Whittaker, Norm
Guests:   VPAA Mike McFarlane
I. Call to Order: Action
              The meeting was called to order at 1:30 p.m. by Chair Uhlenkott.  Seven written proxies were recorded.
II. Budget and Facilities – Report

Karen Mowrey advised that the committee had investigated the reassignment of the Music Annex, Arts Annex, and GTA 118 as requested at the last senate meeting.  The college is experiencing a severe shortage of classrooms, lab space, and faculty office space.  

 During fall semester 2006, Dean Murphy was approached by Newmont Mining to provide testing and training for their employees.  Since this was in addition to the regular classes and programs offered in the CTE area, they needed to immediately find space to accommodate this request. VPAA McFarlane, VPAS Diekhans, and Dean Murphy toured the entire campus and studied room utilization reports to determine which rooms were used on a minimal basis.  It was determined that any music or arts classes would be moved to the rehearsal area of the Arts Annex, as the music room had only one class scheduled in that area the previous fall, and the rehearsal area of the Arts Annex was used on a minimal basis.  Timing was the major factor in this decision.  Newmont required a quick response from the college on availability to provide the service.  This transpired over the semester break, and the committee could not be consulted in advance.


GTA 118 was made into an IAV classroom as it was not used in the previous year for any classes.  Student surveying equipment is also being stored in the room.  There was an apology from VPAS Diekhans regarding the lack of communication.

Some faculty responded that this was a communication and protocol issue with the Budget and Facilities Committee, while others thought this was an issue for the Academic Standards Committee, as priorities of instructional needs were never brought before the senate.

Mike McFarlane took this opportunity to address the senate regarding the reassignment of classrooms by prefacing that no department owns any room, and this was a room scheduling issue.  If a space is empty and an opportunity to utilize the space presents itself, the room will be scheduled for use.  He reiterated the report given by the Budget and Facilities Committee.  

In order to secure a room, the room must be scheduled.  This is why the theater rehearsal room was utilized as it did not appear on the schedule as being occupied.  Sometimes the theater is scheduled for other activities that are community-related. Class schedules for several semesters were examined for the class utilization report before this decision was made.

It is not his intention to undermine programs.  An area in the S.T.E.P. Building has been assigned to house the keyboarding classes.  There was only one class, a Saturday card-making class, scheduled in room GTA 118 in the past two years.  Unfortunately, poor communication is the issue, but the reasons for scheduling the rooms and the timing of this project made it difficult to get this information to the senate.  


It was brought up that private instructions on an appointment basis only are conducted in that room and rehearsals for theater productions are moved to that room if the theater is in use. Specialized equipment needs specialized space.  VPAA McFarlane addressed this issue by relaying that if preparation time was required in the science lab, it was the responsibility of the instructor to request that time is blocked from other usage.


When asked if the building name had been changed, Dr. McFarlane did not know.  He did relay that the original purpose of the building was for storage for the Buildings and Grounds Department.  Most of the music classes that are being offered utilize interactive video classrooms, so they are not impacted by the change in the Annex.  When Department Chairs prioritized faculty positions, a music instructor was on the bottom of the list.  


Some faculty felt that the college should not allow outside agencies to dictate an immediate response, and allow the decision to accept a program come before the senate for discussion and review.  Dr. McFarlane responded that if the college did not respond immediately, he would have been accused of being irresponsible.  Currently, these programs are assisting the college with maintaining enrollment levels that protect faculty positions. The mission of the community college is to respond to workforce development, and the addition of this program will reap benefits to other programs offered at the college in the future.   Mining in northeastern Nevada is a major industry, and we have to respond to their training needs.  

Stephen Baker complimented the departments for their submissions of budget requests.

Last year $200,000 was available in the budget process and $1.3 million dollars was requested. This year there is $325,000 available, and requests are much more realistic at $585,000.  The committee will meet with Jeff Cox, Bret Murphy, Bonnie Hofland, and Garry Heberer to make informed   decisions before determining the allocations for this year.  This decision will be made in the second week of February and forwarded to President’s Council.  The committee will report back to the senate at the next meeting. 
III. Patty Jones

The Planned/Annual Giving Manager for the Great Basin College Foundation came to request faculty participation and donations for the annual dinner dance on February 24th.  Last year Bea and Squy Wallace served as Co-Chairs for the event.  Mark and Cathy Chilton, college founders, agreed to become honorary Co-chairs this year.  Last year, faculty donated their favorite books, and it was very well received by the community.  Patty proposed to build on this by asking faculty to donate their favorite children’s book, album, movie, CD, or game to create a collection.   Items can be delivered to the Foundation office.  

Ruby Reflections is the theme for the dance in celebration of GBC’s fortieth anniversary. It will be held the last Saturday in February at the Convention Center, and tickets are $60 a person.  There is a 10% discount for faculty and staff, and tickets may be purchased at the Foundation office.  
IV. Approval of the Minutes: Action


The December 15, 2006 minutes were approved unanimously.
V. Senate Chair Report – Information/Action

Chair Uhlenkott reported that she took the following items as information or for approval to President’s Council:
· The recommended change of wording in step one of the grade appeal from “meet” to  “communicate”
· Student conduct policy that affects handling disruptive behavior in interactive and online classes
·  The use of CE6 and the mandatory training of faculty or proof of proficiency before scheduling online classes or incorporating CE6 in the classroom. This item was taken to the council for information sake only as it is a faculty concern.
· The Five-Year Review Process for Tenured Teaching and Non-Teaching Faculty

All items passed.


The Policy and Procedures portion of the web page will be several months to a year before it is available.  As the policies are passed through President’s Council, they will be dated and signed by the President.  Mardell Wilkins and Annie Ulrich will maintain a record of the signed copy, and the policy will be posted as soon as the web page is available.

Chair Uhlenkott requested introductions of the new faculty members.  Bret Murphy introduced Tracy Benson -- Agriculture Instructor; Mike Jamieson – Diesel Instructor; Norm Whittaker – Mill Instructor.  Margaret Puccinelli introduced Mary Ray – Lead Instructor and Program Coordinator for the new Human Services Program. 
VI. Committee Reports
Academic Standards – No report 
Adjunct Faculty – No Report
Assessment Committee – No report
Bylaws—No Report
Compensation and Benefits – No report
Curriculum and Articulation – Information Only


As there have been concerns expressed that programs may be dropped without senate notification, Chair Uhlenkott asked the committee to prepare a policy to help deal with that situation.  The committee has agreed to place this item on their agenda for the next meeting.

Department Chairs – Information/Action


Three action items were placed in the meeting packet for discussion and implementation by the committee.  


The first one is basically a job description for department chairs.  The committee is recommending that this document be adopted before it goes before President’s Council for approval.


There was discussion that there is no authority in the department chair position, and this document encourages deans.  This document was approved by committee after several meetings.  It does not address program director’s duties which are different than department chairs duties.  If you are doing both, it is important to have the separation of responsibilities.  There has never been a list of duties for department chairs, so these guidelines will be helpful.  The motion to accept the Department Chair Responsibilities was accepted unanimously.


The next action item is a proposal to require adjunct faculty to submit their syllabi prior to receiving their letter of appointment.  It was suggested that it be adopted as a policy.  It will have to go to President’s Council.  It is being implemented this semester already.  It was recommended that Step 2 Section D. be reworded to state “The adjunct faculty member will be put on a rotating schedule for evaluation at this time.”  The letters have not been sent out to the adjuncts to date. VPAA McFarlane has announced this request at the in-service training for standardized syllabi which include learning outcomes and measurements.  


Star Thomson addressed the issue about delayed contract signing and the budgetary implications for the Controller’s Office.  Legally, there is a contractual relationship and insurance issues.   It would be best if the Letters of Appointment were filed in a timely manner.   Late-starting classes pose the greatest problem.  The motion to approve this policy for adjunct faculty and letters of appointment was approved unanimously.


The final action item was to reconsider the evaluation process of adjuncts which had been originally approved by the senate.  The senate approved the evaluation cycle for every three years thereafter or as deemed necessary.  The committee wants to change the cycle to every five years thereafter or as deemed necessary. 



After much discussion about chair responsibilities, appointing designees, location of adjuncts, accreditation issues, and withdrawing the motion, or returning the document back to the Evaluation  Committee; the motion to amend  the Adjunct Faculty Evaluation Process  to read “All adjunct faculty will be evaluated every five years thereafter or as deemed necessary” passed with five opposing votes.
    Distance Education – No Report
    Faculty and Administrative Evaluations – No Report
    I.C. E. – Report


A thank you was extended to Carrie Bruno and her father, Dr. P.J. Bruno, President of the Child Advocacy Center in Danville, Pennsylvania, for the program presented at GBC about developing a collaborative community approach to the methamphetamine problem.  Over one hundred people attended this event which included educators, social workers, and members of the health services community.



A request was made to complete the surveys regarding the I.C.E. activities presented in fall 2007. Survey will be sent to the faculty if you have not had the opportunity to respond. The committee will send out an electronic calendar of spring events soon.
   
    Library – No Report
  
    Personnel – Information Only

The committee is actively pursuing five “A” Contract positions including the Library Director and Fitness Center Director open positions.  Grant-funded positions and Career and Technical instructor positions are still open.
           Student Relations – No Report
VII. Four Year Committee Reports:

Bachelor of Applied Science – Report


February 1st is the deadline for applications for the emphasis areas of the program. A meeting is scheduled for 3:30 p.m. on February 8th to consider those applications.  



It was reported in the Chronicle of Higher Education that students in community colleges in Florida will be able to earn bachelor’s degrees in certain fields with identified worker shortages. Another article in the same publication advised that the Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching in Virginia, and the American Association of Colleges and Universities recommend that all colleges provide opportunities for all students to take integrated courses.
Bachelor of Arts in Integrative and Professional Studies – No Report

Bachelor of Social Work – Report


The program has a cohort of twelve students consisting of seven rural students and five students from Carson City.  There should be seven rural students graduating this May.  Four students from the last graduation are currently working in their field.  


The National Association of Social Workers conducted a workforce study last March that predicted that there will be a need throughout the nation for 95,000 social workers by 2008. They also reported that the state of Nevada ranks 48th in the nation for the ratio of social workers per capita.  Nevada ranks third in the nation for suicide.   Our program is so timely, but unfortunately the shortage of social workers is due to the trend to de-professionalize social workers. 
 

March is National Social Worker’s Month, and there will be an orientation for prospective social work students on March 14th.  Twenty-three people attended the last orientation in December.  The introduction class has good enrollment numbers this semester, which is encouraging for the program

Elementary and Secondary Education – No Report 
VIII. Career and Technical Training – No Report
IX. Health Sciences – Written Report


The first four BSN students graduated on January 6, 2007.



The EMT Program students had a 71% pass rate which is above the national average.

X. Unfinished Business – 



Chair Uhlenkott recommended that if a faculty member would like to get more information about a committee to which he/she is not assigned, contact the chair of that committee and request permission to attend the meetings.  You cannot be a voting member, but if you have concerns, you can take them to that chair.


Please read meeting materials before senate meetings so that you are familiar with the action items scheduled for the meeting.  It is disconcerting to committee chairs that have completed work on documents when the documents are approved at senate, and then recommendations are made after the fact to change the documents.  The issue returns to committee and is brought before the senate again for approval.
XI. New Business – Information


Dr. Gonzales expresses his appreciation to the faculty and staff that facilitated this semester’s successful in-service activities.   He is taking suggestions for the fall semester.



Larry Hyslop was commended for his class.



The Courage to Teach in-service will continue.

XII. Information Items


The Education Department provided hospitality for this month’s meeting.



The Library will sponsor the hospitality for February.

XIII. Adjournment



The meeting was adjourned at 2:47p.m.
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